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MOORFIELDS EYE HOSPITAL NHS FOUNDATION TRUST
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS HELD ON 
THURSDAY 24 NOVEMBER 2022 (EDUCATION HUB AND VIA TEAMS FOR OBSERVERS)
Attendees:

Tessa Green (TG)

Chairman 



Martin Kuper (MK)

Chief executive



Andrew Dick (AD)

Non-executive director
Richard Holmes (RH)

Non-executive director 

Nick Hardie (NH)

Non-executive director 

Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
Non-executive director

Adrian Morris (AM)

Non-executive director
Asif Bhatti (AB)


Non-executive director
Vineet Bhalla (VB)

Non-executive director

David Hills (DH)


Non-executive director

Peng Khaw (PK)


Director of research & development

Sheila Adam (SA)

Chief nurse and director of AHPs
Louisa Wickham (LW)

Medical director

Jonathan Wilson (JW)

Chief financial officer
Jon Spencer (JS)


Chief operating officer
Kieran McDaid (KM)

Director of Estates, Capital & Major Projects
In attendance:
Sandi Drewett (SD)

Director of workforce & OD
Ian Tombleson (IT)

Director of quality and safety

Nick Roberts (NR)

Chief information officer

Michelle Russell
 (MR)

Director of education
Jamie O’Callaghan (JO)

Head of corporate governance (Minutes)
Alison Bradshaw (AB)

Committee Manager 

Adetonku Ogunbiyi (AO)
Patient (Patient story)

Cangul Seran (CS)

Quality Partner for City Road (Patient story)
Liz Brown


Moorhouse Consulting (Observer)

Eva Hannah


Moorhouse Consulting (Observer)
Governors: 

Allan MacCarthy

Public governor, SEL




Santiago Bell-Bradford 

Appointed governor, LB of Islington
John Sloper


Public governor, Beds & Herts


Emmanuel Zuridis

Public governor, SWL
Robert Goldstein

Public governor, NWL
Andrew Clark


Public governor, Beds & Herts
Vijay Arora


Staff – City Road 
Paul Murphy 


Public governor, NCL
Jeremy Whelan


Public governor, NCL
Rob Jones 


Patient governor
	22/2760  Patient story
	

	IT introduced AO to the board and explained that he was attending to share his negative experience with the diagnostic hubs in the summer.

AO explained that he had been a patient at Moorfields since the 80s and that his late father was also a patient. He originally became a patient as he had retinal detachment, but more recently attended in August 2022 under the glaucoma service. AO highlighted that at the appointment, the optometrist provided an inappropriate bedside manner when conducting the visual field test, which caused anxiety. AO explained that patients attending appointments already have a level of anxiety and it was important that those providing the care did not increase it with their manner.
AO explained that he hesitated for a few days before raising a complaint but felt that everyone deserved a certain standard of care, and his experience was a departure from the excellent service he had received in the past.  AO wrote to the complaints team and spoke to the matron in charge of outpatients, who assured him that something would be done and subsequently received a follow up and was satisfied by the steps taken. AO expressed that he was confident that his concerns had been addressed at various levels and the subsequent care he received had been very good. 

TG thanked AO and explained that it was important for patients to highlight when the service had been below their expectations as the Trust could then learn and improve. TG stated that it would be interesting to understand whether the performance was poor on that day due to any other coincidental factors and asked if AO had been informed it was particularly busy or if the service was short staffed. AO explained that the appointment did not seem any more busy than previous appointments but that all patients deserved the gold standard service that was the envy of the world. 
TG asked IT if he could explain the changes that would be made in response to the lessons learned. IT explained that CS would explain the steps that had been taken. CS commented that the team identified that there was a need to make patients more aware of how diagnostic hubs worked, and therefore posters had been introduced to explain the pathway, including what to expect and how the results would be communicated. The glaucoma patient letters would also be revised to ensure that patients were aware that there were no doctors available at the hubs, but to reassure them that their results would be reviewed by physicians that were appropriately trained. The Education team were also informed to start feeding this type of learning through to training and to encourage staff to introduce themselves straight away at appointments and to immediately explain the pathways. Impromptu spot checks had also been introduced in the diagnostic pathways to check that the training was put into practice.
AM asked if the revised patient appointment letter now included what to expect from the pathway. CS confirmed that this was now included and that the posters would serve as a back up if for some reason they did not receive the letter.
SA commented that the team continued to work on patient experience principles and wanted to ensure that staff behaviours were correct. SA asked AO to explain what he felt were the key points to good staff behaviour. AO explained that courtesy was something that all patients appreciated, particularly if they were coming with an onset of anxiety. It was also important to give assurance and consistency. 
PK highlighted that kindness was an intrinsic part of the Trust’s strategy and asked AO if he had noticed a change over the years, or if this was a one-off incident. AO commented that he believed the incident was a one-off, as he had always received excellent care in the past.

TG thanked AO for taking the trouble to update the board and explained that she was pleased to hear this was a one-off incident and that lessons had been learned.

	

	22/2761  Welcomes and apologies for absence
	

	TG welcomed directors of the board, including the governors that were observing the meeting online. There were no apologies for absence. 

	

	22/2762  Declarations of interest
	

	JW declared that he was a member of the NCL ICB Finance Committee.

	

	22/2763  Minutes of the last meeting 
	

	The minutes of the meeting held on the 22 September 2022 were agreed as an accurate record subject to the removal of the last sentence in the CEO report, as this was inaccurate. 

	Action: Remove the last sentence in the 22/09 CEO report due to inaccuracy.  

	22/2764  Matters arising and action points
All actions were either completed or attended to via the agenda. 

	

	22/2765  Chief executive’s report
MK highlighted the main areas of the report.

On potential strike action, AM asked if other Trusts were to go on strike, would it result in more patient activity for Moorfields. MK commented that this was unlikely, but it would likely result in more mutual aid work, but it was still unclear. TG highlighted that there was also the issue that there were operated Moorfields units on sites that may be on strike, but it was too early to comment on any operational impact. SD raised that there was also the potential for a reballot. 

AD highlighted that even if Trust nurses did not strike, there still may be a undercurrent of cultural misgivings or ill feeling and asked what the plan was to deal with that. MK explained that it was important to communicate with staff sensitively and have open dialogue with the unions.
On the TIFF funding, TG commented that it was worth celebrating Bedford, as there had been significant problems with capacity and managing issues. TG highlighted that she was not expecting the result and it was a real win. It was important to now have the patients on the OpenEyes system so they could be referred to as Moorfields patients.

On Research and Development, TG highlighted that the news of the award of the BRC research contract at £20m had been confidential, and this would be the first time that governors and the public would be aware that the BRC funding had been confirmed in full. 

On winter preparations, VB asked if there was a plan for different patterns of patient activity. JS explained it was anticipated that there would be high sickness rates, but that the levels were already high. A&E numbers were still stabilising back to 2019/20 levels and the team were still seeking to understand the seasonal verses COVID-19 trend. The full impact would not be understood until next year, but it was important to plan for any eventuality.  

TG asked if the move back to green in terms of COVID-19 guidance had an impact on throughput on what could go via the clinics. JS commented that the change from amber to green did not have much of an impact, when compared to the red phase. JS suggested that governors should now feel free to visit sites as much as possible and should get in contact with JOC in the first instance, who could filter site visits through the quality team.  SA explained that there was a PLACE visit tomorrow, with three governors in attendance. 

NH commented on the project management maturity of the Trust and asked for a more transparent approach in the future in terms of monitoring and resourcing projects. MK confirmed that it was important to align the business planning  and project management processes and this area would be further reported in the future.

	

	22/2766  CQC report
	

	The board received the CQC report. 
TG highlighted that the report had only recently been uploaded, but that it was very similar to the draft report that had been uploaded earlier, as the CQC had taken on most of the Trust’s responses.

SA commented that the report was one of the most positive CQC reports that she had read. It was a focused inspection, and the report was very clear and supportive of the work that the Trust was undertaking. There were also no surprises in the report.
RGW outlined that the Trust had been aware and were looking at issues with the cultures and behaviours in theatres. There had also been deep dives at the Quality and Safety committee. This area was a work in progress, and it would be an area where the committee would continue to monitor. RGW commented that she was keen to see permanent appointments into the theatre leadership roles and there were good outcomes so far. JS highlighted that two individuals were currently interim, and they had been asked if they were interested in applying for the permanent roles to understand the pool of candidates, there was also a substantive post going out shortly and a business case for another. 
MK highlighted that there was a second improvement half day earlier in the week, with a high turnout and a very positive perception. MK asked LW if she had received any feedback. LW commented that she had asked some of the surgeons for their views as they could be the most cynical and they found it a positive session and good opportunity to talk to staff who work in different teams. 

TG commented that it was important to keep the focus on the acceleration in this area and highlighted that the report was on the website available for all to view.


	

	22/2767  Integrated Performance Report
	

	JS highlighted the main areas of the report.

TG commented that it would be nice to see a turnaround in bookings. It was recognised that the problem was difficult to fight as there were issues to do with sickness and absence but more patients calling through as there are more referrals, but the system cannot keep up without investment.


	

	22/2768  Oriel update
	

	JS took the board through the slide deck and highlighted that it was great news to receive treasury approval and particular vacant possession of the Camden site at the end of October. 

NH commented that one of the key risks on page 8 of the slides referenced that it was likely to be an area of regulatory review and asked JS what was meant by that statement. JS highlighted that each stage of the programme needed to go through both internal and external review as part of the process.

TG commented that there had been contact from MPs, Emily Thornberry and highlighted that Holborn and St Pancras was Keir Starmer’s constituency, TG recommended that the new Chairman should reengage with the MPs in the new year.
 
	

	22/2769  WRES/WDES report and equality and diversity annual report
	

	SD highlighted that the report was a requirement under the public sector and covered patients and staff. SD commented that some of the projects in the Excellence Programme were also focused on health and inequalities and there was a parallel piece of work about ensuring that the right flags were in place to assess the information standards.
TG asked how many people filled out the recent staff survey. MK commented that the survey was still ongoing, but that the engagement appeared to be lower than expected, which was a trend across all Trusts. Directors discussed the importance of looking at different ways to gain staff feedback as the current process took to long to receive the results.

VB commented that one of the things that Black History Month brought out was some of the stories behind the data and key messages. There was a positive engagement and positive alignment within the Trust. At the same time, there was an undertone that there were issues that people did not feel comfortable in raising. It was also understood that some staff across different Trusts felt the need to raise concerns directly with the CQC, as there was an understanding that they would be recorded and monitored. Moorfields needs to move away from the perception that it would not act on feedback from the staff survey.
MK commented that some staff felt that the CQC provided them an outlet if they did not think a Trust would listen to their concerns. MK highlighted that he did not believe the next staff survey would have great results as the participation rate had lowered. TG suggested that a different approach to the staff survey was needed without such a pronounced lag in the results.

VB suggested that feedback could be driven from conversations with staff and there needed to be a collaborative approach. 

LW commented that there was something around honesty and feedback. There were some members of staff that stayed for their entire career at the Trust and the difficulty was that they had been providing feedback over the years and have not seen any positive changes as a result. There needed to be more difficult conversations, otherwise there was a risk staff would see the same results in the future.
TG commented that it was a long piece of work that needed priority and it was the role of junior and senior management to engage with staff in this area.

	

	22/2770  Pay and cost of living
	

	SD highlighted the main areas of the report.


TG asked SD to provide an update on the London living wage. SD highlighted that all of the Trust’s directly employed staff were paid the London living wage. TG commented the boarded need to consider a move to ensuring that anyone that provided a service to Moorfields should be paid the London living wage. 

RGW asked if there were plans to move away from band two grades and asked what other Trusts were doing in this area. SD explained that it was recognised that this area needed to be looked at as a policy decision.

	

	22/2771  Guardian of safe working
	

	LW highlighted the main areas of the report. It was a positive report, where it was felt that working conditions were improving. Previous issues that were raised at the time of implementation with OpenEyes had been resolved, but there were still concerns with imaging and reliability. 


	

	22/2772  Medical revalidation annual report
	

	LW highlighted the main areas of the report. 

RGW asked if LW had sufficient resource for organising 360 feedback. LW commented that the resourcing was sufficient but that colleagues struggled to allow enough time to complete the report and then it became difficult to gain the feedback. 

MK commented that improvements would likely be seen as people needed to comply for private practice. 


	

	22/2773  Finance report
	

	JW highlighted the main areas of the report.


	

	22/2774 FTSU annual report
	

	IT highlighted the main areas of the report. 
TG outlined that this was clearly an area of focus for the Trust and asked when the review was going to begin. SA commented that the current plan was for the independent review to begin in January and if not, it would need to be a different review from February. 

AM asked who was going to undertake the review. SA commented that it was an executive lead at the Liverpool Heart and Chest hospital, who had been successful in developing their FTSU service. 

	

	22/2775  Board assurance framework and corporate risk register 
	

	TG commented that the report was for information. JOC highlighted that the report had been to the Audit and Risk committee in October, but the October board strategy day meant that the report could not come to the board earlier. 
VB commented that it did not feel right that the workforce risk was being presented as something that was reducing. MK highlighted that the Oriel risk was out of date as Jo Moss had left the Trust and JS had taken over as SRO for Oriel.
JOC highlighted that the next review for quarter 3 was due to begin in December and directors would be able to update their risks prior to the next board meeting.


	

	22/2776  Report from the Membership Council
	

	TG highlighted the main areas of the report. 

	

	22/2777  Report from the Audit and Risk committee
	

	NH highlighted the main areas of the report.

TG explained that the board should expect some changes when AB takes over as chair of the Audit and Risk committee in the new financial year.

	

	22/2778  Report from the Quality and Safety committee
	

	RGW highlighted the main areas of the report.

Directors commented that a significant portion of complaints had been around transport issues, and it was important to continue to raise these issues with the external supplier as it had been an unsatisfactory service.

	

	22/2779  Report from the People committee
	

	VB highlighted the main areas of the report.

	

	22/2780  Identifying risks from the agenda
	

	TG highlighted the key risk related to staff availability, progression, retention, recruitment and supply.  

	

	22/2781  AOB
	

	TG highlighted that the Membership Council agreed at the last meeting that RGW should be acting Chairman, until Laura Wade-Gery joined the trust as Chairman, which was likely to be in January. 
MK thanked TG on behalf of the executive team for her Chairmanship and dedication and remarked that the Oriel project would not be where it was without her support. RGW thanked TG on behalf of the non-executive team, for her tremendous ambition for the Trust.
TG highlighted that it had been a happy and extraordinary time as Chairman and she felt strongly about the ongoing leadership of the executive and non-executive team.

	

	22/2782  Date of the next meeting – Thursday 26 January 2023
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